GOVERNOR’S COMMISSION ON COMMUNITY-BASED ALTERNATIVES

FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES’
HEALTH CARE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
November 21, 2014 – 10:00 AM
Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown
PRESENT:  Jerry Gallucci, MD, DHSS-Co-Chair (via phone); Eileen Sparling, CDS/UD-Co-Chair; Helen Arthur, Health Care Commission; Tim Brooks, Parent; Phyllis Guinivan, CDS; Elisha Jenkins, DVI; Jae Chul Lee, CDS; Barbara Lewis, DMMA; Karen McGloughlin, DPH; Daniese McMullin-Powell, SCPD; Kathleen Mahoney, DMMA; Pat Maichle, DDC; Carol Morris, DSAAPD (via phone); Carolanne O’Brien, DOL/DVR; Victor Orija, DHSS State LTC Ombudsman; Nancy Ranalli, Easter Seals; Jill Rogers, DSAAPD; Bhavana Viswanathan, CDS and Kyle Hodges, Staff.   
CALL TO ORDER:  
Eileen called the meeting to order at 10:05 am.  Everyone introduced themselves.    
APPROVAL OF THE DRAFT MINUTES:

A motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the October 17, 2014 minutes as amended.  Jill Rogers was not in attendance as listed.  
ADDITIONS OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
There were no additions or deletions to the agenda.
BUSINESS
Review and Discussion of Maternal & Child Health Services Title V Block Grant Presentation
Eileen reported that the Committee had requested additional information since the Division of Public Health presentation.  She stated that the Committee wanted to look at positions and salaries that make up the full grant funding, including breakout in terms of percentage of FTE (Full-Time Equivalent) positions.  In addition, Eileen said the Committee wanted more detailed information on 30% of the budget allocated to children with special health care needs in terms of services delivered as the Committee looks at State resources available in addressing health and disability issues.  DPH has made a commitment to provide the information for the December meeting.  Eileen commented that DPH has a tremendous number of programs underway and that it was interesting to hear about the needs assessment process and how information captured will be used in setting priorities for the next funding cycle.  Karen asked about the ten priorities and if they are collecting data on persons with disabilities, including oral health, and if the data is collected by population.  Eileen stated that we requested additional information on the model they are using to establish those funding priorities and what variables they are looking at to make that decision.   Eileen stated that capturing disability status will make it easier to track outcomes and disparities.  
Kyle commented that DPH was receptive to comments and recommendations.  He said if anyone had additional comments or recommendations, he will compile them and forward to Leah in a formal way.  Eileen stated that we want to know what variables they are looking at in establishing the State priorities.  Kyle will follow up with Leah by email to find out how they are capturing data on disability status.  Kyle added that Leah will also provide us with a copy of the report on the Patient Centered Medical Home Pilot when it is available.  
Draft Plan to Achieve Health Equity for Persons with Disabilities – Review of Goals, Objectives and Activities
Eileen provided background information on the draft Plan to Achieve Health Equity for Delawareans with Disabilities (handout).  She stated that the goals and objectives fell into three focus areas:  Education, Enforcement and Environment in order to achieve health equity.  Eileen spoke about one of the successful DPH campaigns in regard to Motor Vehicles Injuries and Deaths.  She added that the strategy over the years has focused on the three focus areas:  Education, Enforcement and Engineering.  Eileen provided examples of each of these campaigns.  Eileen commented that, while this is a somewhat different approach, it is a comprehensive campaign to achieve health equity and the education that needs to happen for providers and others who deliver health care in order to maintain health and getting access to information.  Eileen added that Enforcement is in place, but not always enforced and that this could be strengthened.  Pat spoke about one of the motivating forces, which was the Insurance Commissioner.  Pat suggested that as we develop the three-prong approach and that we consider the type of work that achieved successful outcomes, both for insurance companies and drivers.  Eileen added that in the health care arena, the insurers and payers are a motivating force.  Eileen stated that, as we learn more about health care utilization of services for people with disabilities and outcomes, we will learn how to improve disparities.  Eileen noted that the third prong, Engineering, translated into Environment for disability when looking at the cluster of activities and objectives.  She gave examples of community-based access.  
Jill spoke about the Innovation work, and having the stakeholders at the table.  She stated that they have agreed to value based payment models that would support providers providing more coordinating care; this would be inclusive of persons with disabilities.  She added that we will support them with practice transformation on a one-by-one basis.  Jill explained that we will need very specific education about the needs for people with complex and chronic conditions, including people with disabilities.  She commented that, in thinking about patients and consumers, we need to educate people about what they should expect from their provider regardless of their health condition so they can advocate for themselves.  Jill stated that we need to lay out specific needs and specific solution in the structure of the Innovation work.  She added that if the system is built around people with disabilities, it works for everyone.  She added that Medicaid is requiring the payers to offer these value base payment models as part of their RFP.  Pat stated that we need to move quickly on this.  Jill stated that Eileen has been part of the SIM work.  Eileen commented that the opportunity is for disability integration to happen as it is developed.  
Eileen asked if anyone had general comments or needed clarification about the draft Plan.  She said that, in the interest of time, written specific comments can be submitted.  Comment was made that the work on collecting and monitoring data has been fantastic, putting it in a logical manner that makes sense.  Tim asked who would be doing all the work to accomplish the goals and objectives.  Jill commented that some of this could be accomplished through the Innovation work and other places where we know this type of work is being done.  Jill added that responsibility needs to be assigned and some items may need to be elevated.  Eileen responded that information on existing resources or needed resources has been gathered from the work group activity.  She added that there is the ability to say that this is aligned with an activity or add that it needs to have a home, although the document has been revised.  
Dr. Brooks commented that this is critical.  He referred to page 2:  1.  Establish an Office of Disability and Health at the Department level to ensure system-level change and to coordinate implementation of the plan.  Dr. Brooks added that this will not happen any time soon and asked if the rest of the plan will fall apart if that does not happen.  Eileen stated that was a legitimate question and explained that this particular activity was the recognition that working across Divisions would be difficult, and we need to have this work integrated across Divisions in a consistent way.  Kyle commented that it does not have to be a formal office.  Jill added that she sees the responsibility as keeping it integrated across Divisions, along with the Health Care Commission, and using an integrated approach to telehealth as an example and roadmap for us.  She added that this Committee should hold us accountable.  Victor commented that this Committee needs to look at how to make this happen by examining the existing systems and how it can happen in today’s environment.  Carolanne commented that we need to have a good foundation in place; mandates need to be in place so that the idea does not die when someone leaves.  Kyle commented that, although this is a legitimate objective, it may be long term.  Comment was made that health equity needs to cross Departments and becomes less of an uphill battle.  Kyle explained that the purpose of this Committee’s role was to determine how we start implementing some of these goals and objectives.  Kyle added that it would be helpful to get the list of resources developed as we move along.  Eileen noted that the list is repetitive.  Comment was made that it would be valuable to identify a specific program within a Division and that the Division is moving the work forward.  Jill commented that each Division has the responsibility of reporting their progress to the Committee. 
Helen commented that how it becomes sustainable is that a requirement is made into a policy as part of the process so if the administration changes, the policy is still there.  Helen gave an example of the State Loan Repayment Program and working closely with DDDS to ensure that dental care is received for this client population.  She said that program parameters had to be set which was then put into a newly developed program procedural manual.  Carolanne commented that we also need to look at our partners in the community, for example, Easter Seals.  She added that they have the same goals. 

Eileen spoke about the role of this Committee.  She stated that Secretary Landgraf was clear that the work of this plan should be monitored and ensure full broad representation from the Divisions.  She explained that the plan lists some of the work, for example, data collection & analysis surveillance workgroup currently being done by Dr. Lee and that the subgroup would be able to create some initial work drawing from different Divisions to move the work forward.  Eileen explained that the planning and assessment work will be part of the work groups of this Committee.  She added that there is still the issue of coordination across Divisions.  Eileen spoke about telehealth and that, even if there is not a designated Office, someone is taking the lead, for example, Carol Morris with telehealth.  Eileen said that this is the piece that has not been created yet.  She stated that this is open for discussion and will not happen overnight and that there are many ways for this to happen.  

Helen spoke about sharing the same message and having a communication plan in place when working with Departments and Divisions to keep the work sustainable.  She added that there is a lot of information in this plan.  Eileen commented that she sees strands of activity moving forward.  She gave an example of the data group doing an inventory on what is being collected across Divisions in terms of disability status, how is it collected, consistency, and what systems are being used.  Eileen added that different Divisions have different systems, collect different pieces of information, so an across-Divisions group could look at what it takes to get to a place where this population could be monitored in terms of services that are delivered and health outcomes.  There is similar work around health promotion and find out if there is a coordinated effort.  Eileen spoke about the focus being on delivering services within the Division, without the focus not always looking at health outcome.  Eileen added that this needs to be articulated in the intro to this Plan.  She asked, in the delivery of services in the Divisions, can we target the focus to look at health outcomes and the delivery of services becomes a tool for achieving health equity.  Jill commented that we are not always the best service providers and should be partnering with others in the community who are in a better position in providing a direct service.  She added that she thinks our focus should be on other issues and supportive of direct service providers, rather than running services concurrently.  Jill asked if we were looking at uniform data collection and where we are aligned and may be aligned.  Eileen commented that the Cancer Consortium and the Health Equity Committee have discussed the issue about capturing data about disability status.  Lisa Henry had started to look at Public Health, with Public Health being the first Division to look at data collection, including what is being collected and what would it take to have a uniform system.  Lisa is in the process of conducting a survey within the Division.  She will be reporting to the Health Equity Committee in January, 2015.  
Eileen spoke about this Committee’s vision of monitoring the Plan activity, and if we have subcommittees, how would the subcommittees be staffed.  She said that it would have to be clarified if the Divisions would provide staff support.  Kyle recommended asking Secretary Landgraf about this.  Eileen said that the expected Final Plan should be completed by January 23, 2015.  Eileen stated that it is the Secretary’s vision that this Committee be the home or the monitoring body for this disability health equity work.  Jill suggested that we be able to say this is what needs to happen and this is how we plan to structure ourselves in order to move forward by January 23rd.  Eileen also asked about the role of CDS and CDC Disability & Health Grant.  Eileen explained that CDC is acting as an agent of the State in terms of the funding for the project and is another resource to some extent.  She said a lot of the work is being done in developing the plan, working with partners in the trainings, and there is a lot of alignment with activities in the Plan and what is within the scope of the CDC Grant.  A question was asked if CDC would serve as a clearinghouse and provide technical assistance, and if this Committee would maintain some of the data and information across the Divisions.  Eileen explained that the deliverable for the grant includes the following:  Develop a Plan for the State, conduct a Needs Assessment around the current data situation, including policy.  Training and technical assistance are roles that they are doing, but depending on the structure.  Eileen stated that the title of the grant is “Improving the Health of People with Disabilities Through State-Based Public Health Programs”.  The goal is infusing disability into the State Health Department.  The activities focus on moving the State Health Department and community partners to a place where disability is seen as a demographic variable and risk factor, and programs are aligned to address that.  Helen asked if there is a Department policy regarding achieving health equity.  Jill commented that it is not explicit, but implicit (included in their Mission).  Comment was made that in Public Health, it is a strategic priority, but not at a Department level.  Another comment was made that it could be in the State Code.  Jill added that health equity is part of the Department Mission.  Comment was made that, although it may not be referred to as health equity, it is being done and is a matter of framing and applying focus in the areas missed.  The intent of the Department is to focus on all underserved populations.  Carolanne asked if people with disabilities are being counted as a demographic, although they are included.  Comment was made about there is a lack of resource in including this in the various data collection points.  Pat gave an example of the current four risk surveys being used in schools since the 1990’s deliberately exclude those people in segregated schools and in self-contained classrooms within the regular schools.  Pat added that the information gained from the data, are used for federal and state public policy, positive changes and funding purposes.  Pat stated that people with disabilities are at a much higher risk of abuse, neglect, crime victimization, risky behavior, drug and alcohol use, and sexual activity through abuse.  The funders are Public Health, Nemours and DSAMH (but being moved to DSCYF), and funding comes from the CDC.  The status has not changed, although DSCYF is moving into that direction.  Pat added that the information that comes from that can change the decisions that are made on wellness and health, with little additional cost.  Pat added that is one major change that could affect all the work we do.  Eileen commented that she, along with Liz Dubravcic (Tobacco Program-DPH)  and Steve Martin (Center for Drug & Health Studies/U-D), have submitted a proposal to the CTR-Excel Program to build capacity for research, in particular, community engaged research.  Eileen stated that this has been funded.  Eileen explained that they will be looking at the Youth Tobacco Survey, documenting who is not included.  She added that CDC says to exclude classrooms where more than 50% of students are enrolled in special education.  Eileen explained that their task is documenting who is included and who is not included.  They will be trying to do some stratification of abilities of children not included.  Some of these students could be included without any modification if given the opportunity.  There may be a category of students who may need some modification and what can be done to include them without jeopardizing confidentiality (and associated implemented costs) issues.  She said they expect to have representation from the partners with CDC Disability & Health Program and CDC Tobacco Program as part of the working group, including people with disabilities.  

Eileen commented that the intent was not to exclude people with disabilities, but not knowing how to provide accommodation.  She added how that translates not having accurate information about risk, and if developing interventions, are the right people being reached, and are you fully aware of their issues.  There is a downstream impact and we do not have a good sense of how that plays out.  Jill commented that this discussion is the monitoring we were discussing.  Kyle commented that there is much to be monitored.  

Pat commented that she was happy to see that trauma informed care was included (page 5).  She added that doctors, nurses, etc. are not informed about what that means except for those specially trained.  Eileen commented about concern about veterans and violence and if that is reflected sufficiently in the draft Plan.  She added that they have a punch list of items that they want to ensure is captured.  
Tim referred to page 5, 8.  Identify and develop a list of health professionals who provide specialized services for individuals with disabilities (minimum standards for core competencies).  He asked if anyone is working on this, even on the dental aspect.  Eileen explained the difficulty in assessing that a provider is competent and accessible.  She asked how this would be reported, if it would be self-reporting and sometimes providers do not want to be on this list.  Tim added that it would not be difficult to ascertain credentialing.  Eileen spoke about a survey that Terri Hancharick had distributed to 2,000 providers with limited responses.  Eileen commented that there are other ways to accomplish this.  One strategy that would work is they have been discussing with Medicaid in putting together a short survey that would be part of their contracting with managed care providers and have a subset of providers that are asked specific questions related to care of persons with disabilities; examples:  Do you have an accessible scale?  Does your staff receive training on disability cultural competency?  Do you have an adjustable exam table?  This would provide a baseline of what providers have and it would help us know what to do to build that capacity.  Eileen noted that California had 250 questions built into their managed care contracts.  Daniese commented about medical professionals being adaptable in working with people with disabilities.  Carolanne commented that doctors are afraid of malpractice and that the insurers need to be involved.  She added that a lot is found by word of mouth.  Eileen commented that there is a lot in the training and technical assistance section (page 4) of sharing best practices.  She added that if strategies can be identified that work, these could be shared across a particular profession or specialty.  A question was asked about having a conversation with State Contracting or individuals about incorporating some of these survey questions.  Suggestion was made to share a list with them.    
Daniese referred to Goal 2:  Achieve full compliance with civil rights laws and regulations designed to protect people with disabilities.  She commented that it does not address Title II. Kyle commented that accessibility is a core piece of getting services in the community.  Daniese noted that people in nursing facilities are not included in any surveys and this could be a goal.  Eileen asked where a connection could be made between community living and health & wellness.  Daniese suggested that it could be put under civil rights—to ensure that people are receiving their services.  Victor referred to page 15 – Objective 3.1 and suggested that something could be included there.  Daniese will send Kyle the appropriate language.  This will be added on page 12 – Objective 2.1:  2.1.2 = MIS Civil Rights.  Also, the language around transitioning needs to be clarified.  
Any additional comments can be sent directly to Eileen through the end of next week.  Eileen noted that the Draft Plan has been shared with the work groups.  Comment was made that more prioritizing needs to take place.  Eileen stated that when the Committee meets again we should be able to decide what to tackle first.  There is a meeting scheduled on December 8, 2014 with Secretary Landgraf and she will have her input for the next meeting in January.  Carol spoke about identifying the things that may take longer than the actual length of the Plan; she added that they did this with telehealth.  Eileen thought this was a good idea.  

Eileen thanked everyone for their input.  She will also share the list of resources.  She added that it is tied into the work group documents, but will not correspond to the Plan Goals.  Comment was made about being careful in sharing the list.  

2015 Meeting Schedule
Kyle commented that the 2015 Meeting Schedule will be forthcoming.  He added that there has been a delay in confirming conference rooms because some places do not yet have 2015 Calendars to book the conference rooms.  A decision was made to meet monthly here at Appoquinimink State Service Center.  There is the possibility of another conference room within the School District Office being available (no charge to U/D).  Eileen will look into this after Kyle sends out the meeting schedule.  
OTHER BUSINESS

There was no other business. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS                    

There were no announcements. 

ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 11:52 pm.  The next meeting will be held on Friday, December 19, 2014, 10 am at the Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown.  
Respectively submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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